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The 2006 Annual Meeting of the Association of Professional Engineers of Prince Edward Island was held at the 
Charlottetown Hotel in Charlottetown, PEI, on Friday, November 24, 2006.  There were 57 members and guests 
in attendance.  
 
 Special Guests from Out of Province:   
 
  Ken McMartin, P.Eng., President, CCPE 
 Iris Auclair-Bernard., President, APEGNB 
 Andrew MacLeod, P.Eng., Executive Director, APEGNB 
 David Lea, P.Eng., President, APENS 
 Len White, P.Eng., Executive Director, APENS 
 Doug Goodridge, P.Eng., President, PEG-NL 
 Steve McLean, P.Eng., Executive Director, PEG-NL 
 Diane Freeman, P.Eng., Vice President, PEO 
 John McLeod, P.Eng., President-Elect, APEGGA 
  
2005-2006 Council: 
  
 Chris Dixon, P.Eng., President 
 Christine MacKinnon, P.Eng., Past-President 
 Bill Courtney, P.Eng., Vice President 
 Darrell Fisher, P.Eng., 2nd Year Councillor 
 Luc Van Hul, P.Eng., 2nd Year Councillor 
 Larry Baker, P.Eng., 1st Year Councillor 
 Don McGinn, P.Eng., 1st Year Councillor 
 Ron LeBlanc, P.Eng., CCPE Director 
 
Frank Parslow, P.Eng., Executive Director was also present. 
 
 Members and E.I.Ts: 

1.0 Call to Order and Welcome 
 

President Christ Dixon, P.Eng., called the meeting to order at 8:43 a.m. by welcoming everyone to the 2006 
Annual Meeting.  He then acknowledged a member who passed away since the last Annual Meeting.  A moment 
of silence was called in remembrance of John W. MacKay, P.Eng. 
 

Chris introduced and extended a warm welcome to the special guests from other engineering associations.  He 
encouraged the Association members to take the opportunity to exchange ideas with the guests.  He also 
acknowledged the sponsors of the Annual Meeting.  

(Continued on page 2) 
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 1.1 Changes to the Agenda 
 
 Chris noted that since the Agenda is set out in our By-
Laws, there is no requirement of formal approval of the 
Agenda.  There were no additions from the floor.  
 
 2.0 Minutes of the 2005 Annual Meeting 
 
 Chris asked if there were errors in or omissions from 
the minutes of the 2005 Annual Meeting.  No errors or 
omissions were noted.  Chris called for the approval of 
the minutes.   
 
 It was moved by Ron LeBlanc, P.Eng., and 
seconded by Graeme Linkletter, P.Eng., that the 
minutes be approved as presented.  
 
 3.0 Business Arising from Minutes 
 
 There was no business arising from the minutes.  
 
 Vice President Bill Courtney, P.Eng., took the chair 
while President Chris Dixon, P.Eng., presented his 
report.  
 
 4.1 President’s Report 
 
 President Chris Dixon, P.Eng., referred to his written 
report and provided updates on some of the initiatives 
that had been undertaken during his term. The 
introduction of the Experience Review Board and the 
bi-annual EIT Guideline presentation had benefited 
many EITs.  Some EITs have obtained a logbook 
review by the Experience Review Board prior to 
applying for Professional Engineer registration. He 
encouraged more EITs to take advantage of this 
process.   
 
 He also noted that the Professional Development 
Committee had undergone a review of the current 
Professional Development Program and is now 
finalizing amendments for Council’s consideration.  He 
reported that the Outreach Committee’s mandate of 
increasing communication with government and 
industry has been initiated.  A Brief to Government is 
being prepared and it is hoped to present this early in 
the New Year.  The Outreach Committee continues to 
look at ways to communicate with different industry 
sector groups.  
 
 The President reported that Council had been closely 
monitoring ongoing discussions between some of the 
engineering associations and engineering technologist 

associations.  He noted that in Alberta, a proposal for a 
One Act/Two Association arrangement had been made.  
These discussions have an impact on all provincial and 
territorial engineering associations with regard to 
regulating the practice of engineering.  
 
 The President stated that these were only some of the 
issues in which he had been involved..  He thanked the 
members for the privilege of being President of the 
Association and having the opportunity to speak on the 
Association’s behalf on many important issues; he 
treasured the many opportunity to exchange ideas with 
the other associations and our members.  He 
encouraged members to participate in the many 
Association activities. He then thanked the Councillors 
for their work throughout the year and also expressed 
his gratitude for the continued support and assistance of 
Frank Parslow and Deborah Mutch throughout his 
tenure. 
 
 It was moved by Lloyd Cudmore, P.Eng that the 
President’s report be received.  Report received.  
 
 President Chris Dixon, P.Eng., resumed chairing the 
meeting.   
 
 5.0 Executive Director’s Report 
 
 Executive Director Frank Parslow, P.Eng., referred to 
his report as outlined in the Annual Report and noted 
that great strides have been made in improving the 
efficiency of office administration.  He reported that 
Deborah Mutch and James Mutch have created a 
membership database to replace the outdated database.  
Although the database continues to evolve, it has 
already greatly improved the process of extracting 
relevant data for surveys, questionnaires and other 
inquires.  Another ongoing activity is updating of the 
website to enhance its ability to provide information 
and keep it up-to-date. 
 
 Frank acknowledged Brian Arsenault’s completion of 
a three-year term as APEPEI’s Director on the Board of 
Directors of CCPE and welcomed Ron LeBlanc as 
Brian’s successor.  Brian successfully combined 
faithful representation of the views of the Association 
with his duties and responsibilities as a Director of 
CCPE.  During his term he was an active member of a 
number of CCPE committees. Frank noted that Ron Le 
Blanc had shown a great interest in CCPE and national 
affairs when President of the Association and would 
undoubtedly develop that interest as a Director.  
APEPEI is also well represented in other corridors of 
CCPE; Wayne MacQuarrie is a member of the 
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Canadian Engineering Accreditation Board (CEAB) 
and Don MacEwen a member of the Canadian 
Engineering Qualifications Board (CEQB).  
 
Frank thanked the Executive and Council members and 
Deborah Mutch for their courtesy and assistance 
throughout the year.   
 
It was moved by Lloyd Cudmore, P.Eng., that the 
Executive Director’s Report be received.  Report 
received.  
 
6.0 Registrar’s Report 
 
Executive Director Frank Parslow, P.Eng., referred to 
his written Registrar’s Report for 2005 – 2006.  
Currently the Association has 206 Members, 20 
Honorary Life Members, 16 Retired Members, 51 
Engineers-In-Training and 207 Licensees for a total of 
500.   He noted that membership has been steadily 
increasing in recent years and that the total of 500 for 
all categories is the highest to date.  Certificates of 
Authorization were issued to 33 resident and 149 non-
resident engineering companies providing engineering 
services in the Province.   
 
It was moved by Ron LeBlanc, P.Eng., that the 
Registrar’s Report be received.  Report received.  
 
7.0 Treasurer’s Report 
 
The audited financial statements dated October 31, 
2006 were presented by Treasurer Frank Parslow.   He 
reported that expenditure items, other than for Public 
Relations and Newsletter and to a lesser extent 
Continuing Education, were in keeping with the 
Budget.  However there was a significant increase in 
dues income over that projected.  The above factors 
combined to contribute the major part of the surplus 
recorded.     
 
Frank noted that at in response to a suggestion from the 
floor at last year’s Annual Meeting, the proposed 
budget had been compiled so that it correlated with the 
Auditor’s Statement.   
 
It was moved by Jake Bartlett, P.Eng, that the 
Treasurer’s Report be received.  Report received.  
 
8.0 CCPE Director’s Report 
 
CCPE Director Ron Leblanc welcomed CCPE 
President Ken McMartin, P.Eng., to the APEPEI 
Annual Meeting.  Ron referred to his report as printed 

in the Annual Report.  He highlighted several initiatives 
currently being pursued by CCPE including 
Infrastructure Renewal, Climate Change, Foreign 
Credential Recognition, National Membership 
Database and the From Consideration to Integration 
(FC2I) project.   He had attended the CCPE Semi-
Annual Meeting in October and noted that he would be 
involved in a number of committees.  
 
Ron concluded that he is pleased to have the 
opportunity to present the perspective of Prince Edward 
Island and the Association during many national 
meetings and looks forward to being an active member 
of the CCPE Board of Directors.  
 
It was moved by Frank Chaisson, P.Eng., that the 
CCPE Director’s Report be received.  Report 
received.  
 
  
At approximately 10:00 a.m. President Chris Dixon, 
P.Eng., suspended the meeting for a nutrition break and 
at approximately 10:15 a.m. reopened the meeting.  
 
9.0 Committee Reports 
 
Since the annual reports had been posted to APEPEI’s 
website prior to the meeting, the reports presented by 
committee chairpersons were brief.  All of the reports 
were approved by a single motion following the 
presentation.  
 
9.1 Act Enforcement 
 
Act Enforcement Committee Member Frank Chaisson, 
P.Eng. reported on behalf of Chair Ed Power, P.Eng. 
Frank referred the meeting to Ed’s written report.  
Frank noted that one complaint regarding an alleged 
violation of the Code of Ethics was resolved.  He also 
noted that Ed attended the CCPE National Discipline 
and Enforcement meeting as outlined in his report.      
 
9.2 Annual Meeting Committee 
 
Chair Chris Dixon, P.Eng., described the other AGM 
activities planned for the rest of the day and evening 
and thanked the members of the AGM Committee for 
their hard work.  
 
 9.3 Awards Committee 
 
Chair Luc Van Hul, P.Eng., noted that the committee 
received three award nominations for consideration.  
An Honourary Life Membership is being awarded to 

(Continued from page 2) 
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Michael Schurman.  Long Service Awards are being 
presented to nine members. 
 
He reminded the membership and Council to ensure 
that a stronger effort be made to encourage and obtain 
more nominations.  
 
9.4 Construction & Consulting Committee 
 
Chair Don McGinn, P.Eng., referred to his written 
report.  He highlighted a couple of items in his report, 
specifically the electronic sealing and signing of 
documents and the recommendation on adoption of the 
National Building Code.   He noted that some 
jurisdictions are looking at ways to legitimize or 
authenticate documentations, however, high costs and 
low participation would be barriers to uptake.  He also 
reminded members that it is important to ensure that 
properly signed documents are available at job sites.  
Don also noted that the committee had requested that 
the recommendation for the Province to adopt the 
National Building Code be included in the upcoming 
Brief to Government.  
 
9.5 Continuing Education Committee  
 
Chair Larry Baker, P.Eng., reviewed the various events 
that were held during the year. He also noted that the 
committee is always open to suggestions for 
presentations.  He thanked the committee members, the 
members and Deborah for their active participation 
during the year.  
 
9.6 E.I.T. Committee 
 
 Chair Larry Baker, P.Eng., reported that he was named 
chair of the committee late during the year and  thanked 
President Chris Dixon for laying the foundation for the 
EIT Presentations.  He noted that he will continue to 
work closely with the Experience Review Board to 
ensure that EITs have an avenue to get feedback on 
their logbook submissions and will have an EIT 
Guideline Presentation biannually.  
 
9.6.1 Experience Review Board 
 
Chair Ron LeBlanc, P.Eng., noted that Experience 
Review Board is a subset of the EIT Committee.  He 
noted that the mandate of the board is to provide 
feedback to EITs prior to bringing their application for 
professional registration to the Engineering 
Qualification Committee.  
 
He noted that the association had initiated the 

Experience Review Board recognizing the difficulty of 
obtaining a mentor in PEI and he encouraged EITs to 
use this service. 
 
9.7 Engineering Qualification Committee 
 
Chair Wayne Peters, P.Eng., reminded the membership 
that the Engineering Qualification Committee is 
equivalent to the Board of Examiners in other 
provinces.  He noted that all candidates undergo 
interviews and that for this purpose the Committee 
sometimes brings in experts in specific disciplines.   He 
reported that the Committee has received and reviewed 
a number of applications for registration from 
engineers-in-training on completion of four or more 
years of acceptable engineering work experience and 
from mature international engineering graduates. 
 
9.8 National Engineering Week   
 
Chair Darrell Fisher, P.Eng. reported that the National 
Engineering Week events were a great success.  He 
noted that National Engineering Week is a great 
opportunity to showcase engineering to many school 
kids.  . The artworks judging and bridge testing were 
carried out at the Charlottetown Mall.  The location 
allowed for greater pedestrian traffic and greater 
visibility.  New this year, the bridge building testing 
had a video and screen that provided the public with a 
better view of and a graphical representation of the 
destruction of the bridges.   He also thanked the many 
companies that hosted the Engineers for a Day event 
for some Grade 11 and 12 students.   
 
Darrell also noted that National Engineering Week 
Committee teamed up with the Outreach Committee to 
host a booth at the recent PEI Teacher’s Conference.  It 
was a great opportunity to create more awareness of the 
National Engineering Week events by a targeted 
audience. 
  
9.9 Nominating Committee 
 
Chair Christine MacKinnon, P.Eng. presented the 
nominations for the 2005 – 2006 Council and thanked 
the nominees for allowing their names to stand.   
 
9.10 Outreach Committee 
 
Chair Christine MacKinnon, P.Eng., referred to her 
written report.  She reminded the membership that the 
objective of the committee is to “tell the story” and 
celebrate engineering in PEI.   This year, the committee 
is tasked with drafting the Brief to Government.  Issues 

(Continued from page 3) 
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in the Brief to Government include the Association’s 
stance on international engineering graduates, 
technicians and technologists, standing offer tenders, 
the adoption of the National Building Code and 
strategic infrastructure.  It is also investigating different 
and creative venues for a Brief to Industry and for 
presenting the Association to the public.  
 
Christine thanked the committee members and scores 
of volunteers that make some of the Outreach activities 
successful.  She encouraged the membership 
continuously to promote engineering to other members 
and to the public.    
 
9.11 Professional Development Committee 

Report 
 
Chair Bill Courtney, P.Eng., reminded the membership 
to be compliant with the Professional Development 
Program, as it approaches the first anniversary of its 
being confirmed as mandatory.  He noted that a forum 
was held to determine some of the concerns of the 
membership and that in response to feedback the 
committee is drafting revisions to the program.  Some 
of the issues being addressed include parental leave, 
part-time members and an averaging system.  He noted 
that these changes may not be effective until sometime 
in 2007 and reminded the membership that the existing 
program stands for 2006.    
 
He noted that participation in the Professional 
Development Program being mandatory, the committee 
will undertake enforcement of the program.  This 
includes possible random audits or targeted audits.  He 
recommended that members forward a completed PD 
Activity Summary with their dues payment.  If a 
compliant PD Activity Summary is not submitted by 
March 31, non-compliant members will be considered 
to be “not in good standing” and they will receive a 10-
day notice to comply before removal from the register.  
Non-compliance has serious repercussions.    
 
Steve MacLean, P.Eng. asked if the changes to the 
Professional Development Program extended to 
licensees.  Bill replied that any amendment would 
cover all members of the association, including 
Licensees and Engineers-in-Training.  
 
 9.12 Social Committee 
 
 Chair Darrell Fisher, P.Eng., reported that the Social 
Committee had a successful year.  He reviewed the 
events that were organized and announced the 
upcoming events.  He noted the lobster supper and the 

golf tournament were very well attended.  He thanked 
the committee members for their hard work during the 
year and invited the membership to attend future social 
events.  
 
 9.13 Student Chapter Committee  
 
Chair Brian Arsenault, P.Eng., reported that the 
Committee continues to promote professional 
engineering to UPEI Students.  He noted that UPEI 
Students have been invited to and involved in several 
Association activities such as a Career Night, National 
Engineering Week, and the Annual Golf Tournament.  
He noted that this year, UPEI Students were invited to 
join the Engineering Luncheon.   
 
 He commented that these events are great 
opportunities to network with professionals and to learn 
more about different engineering sectors.  He 
encouraged members and member companies to be 
more active in promoting professional engineering to 
students.   
 
9.14 Approval of Committee Reports 
 
Following completion of the committee reports, 
President Chris Dixon, P.Eng., thanked the committee 
chairs, committee members, Executive Director Frank 
Parslow and Administrative Assistant Deborah Mutch 
for their continued efforts.  He encouraged all members 
to volunteer for one or more of a long list of 
committees so as to provide new vigour and ideas.   
 
It was moved by Glenda MacKinnon-Peters, P.Eng., 
that the Committee Reports be received.  Reports 
received.  
 
10.0 Ratification of Actions of Council 
 
It was moved by Lokesh Garg, P.Eng., and seconded by 
Gerry Stewart, P.Eng., that the annual meeting ratify 
the actions of Council during the past year.  
 
 
11.0 Greetings from Out-of-Province Guests: 
 
At different times during the meeting President Chris 
Dixon, P.Eng., invited the Presidents of the 
Associations, or their representatives, to offer a few 
words of greetings.   
 
 
 
11.1 Greetings from APEGNB 

(Continued from page 4) 
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Association of Professional Engineers and 
Geoscientists New Brunswick (APEGNB) President 
Iris Auclair-Bernard, P.Eng., thanked President Chris 
Dixon, P.Eng. for the invitation to attend the Annual 
Meeting.  Iris noted that the Association is in the midst 
of the construction of its new building.  She said that 
they are currently working on Limited Licensure with 
their Provincial Government; this includes possibly 
changing the Act to include limited licensure for 
technologists and technicians.  They continue to have 
concern with their using the term Professional 
Technologist as there could be some confusion with 
Professional Engineers.   She also noted that they are 
making some headway in their discussion of limitation 
of liability with their provincial government.  She noted 
that it was a pleasure working with Chris on various 
national issues and she looked forward to working with 
Bill in the next year.  
 
11.2 Greetings from APENS 
 
Association of Professional Engineers Nova Scotia 
(APENS) President David Lea, P.Eng., expressed his 
appreciation of being in attendance at the AGM of 
APEPEI..  He reported that the Association continues 
to have a slow yet steady growth with a good increase 
reported in its Student Membership.   David noted that 
they are looking forward to the amendment of the 
Engineering Act becoming law.  They have initiated a 
joint practice board with sister associations, the 
Architects Association and the Geoscientists 
Association.  He observed that thanks to the Bridging 
Government and Engineers initiative they have a good 
relationship with their provincial and federal 
representatives.  He was also pleased to report excellent 
participation of the membership in the recent election.   
 
David thanked Chris for the invitation to the Annual 
Meeting and looked forward to a working with APEPEI 
during the year.  
 
 
11.3 Greetings for PEG-NL 
 
Professional Engineers and Geoscientists of 
Newfoundland and Labrador (PEG-NL) President 
Doug Goodridge, P.Eng., conveyed greetings to 
APEPEI.   Doug reported that his tenure had been 
extended to 18 months as they are changing the year 
end.   He mentioned that they are giving up the 
qualitative Professional Development Program that was 
introduced a few years ago and reverting to a 

quantitative program similar to their original program.  
Members can opt out of the program by being 
designated a non-practising member.   He noted that 
they continue to look at enhancing the mobility 
agreement.   
 
They are currently working with the Provincial 
Government on a Public Policy to address the condition 
of Provincial Highways.  He noted that this initiatives 
stems from a number of recent fatalities.  
 
Doug also noted that they continue to aggressively 
pursue the Provincial Government to adopt the National 
Building Code.  He noted that they are working with 
the Architects Association to engage this discussion.  
 
He looked forward to working with the new President 
of the Association and thanked Chris for all his work 
during the year.  
 
11.4 Greetings from APEGGA 
 
Association of Professional Engineers, Geoscientists 
and Geologists Alberta (APEGGA) President-Elect 
John MacLeod, P.Eng., expended greeting on behalf of 
the President of the Association.   John noted that their 
main concern is currently effective mobility of 
engineers within Canada and the United States.  He 
noted that they are currently working with PNWR to 
get reciprocal licensing with some US states and on 
having on having the P.E and P.Eng designations 
regarded as equivalent.   
 
An interface with the Technologists and Technicians is 
continuing and they are currently proposing granting 
suitably qualified technologists in Alberta a limited 
license with a limited scope of work.  With regard to 
combining with the Technologists and Technicians they 
are looking at a One Act/Two Associations model. He 
hopes that APEGGA will set an example for the rest of 
the Associations.  
 
John thanked Chris for the invitation to the Annual 
Meeting and looked forward to a working with APEPEI 
during the year.  
 
11.3 Greetings from PEO 
 
Professional Engineers Ontario (PEO) Vice-President 
Diane Freeman, P.Eng., greeted the association on 
behalf of the President of PEO and the Executive 
Director.  Diane stated that PEO is being pushed by the 
provincial and federal government to deal with 
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burgeoning numbers of immigrants applying for 
registration.  She noted that annually approximately 
250,000 immigrate to Canada of which 150,000 go to 
Ontario.   She noted that PEO receives thousands of 
applications each year of whom about 800-1,000 are 
granted interviews; most have to take written exams.  
 
Diane also reported that due to a change in the 
Provincial Building Code, engineers are being forced to 
write a test by the Ministry of Housing.  PEO has 
brought a court action against the Province of Ontario 
as they believe the Province is infringing on their right 
to self-regulate.   They hope to have a conclusion by 
early January.  Diane noted that they have introduced a 
Public Liaison Program in an effort to improve their 
relationship with different government agencies.  Part 
of the mandate of the program is to advocate the use of 
professional engineers.  She concluded with thanks to 
APEPEI.   
 
11.5 Greetings from CCPE 
 
Canadian Council of Professional Engineers (CCPE) 
President Ken McMartin thanked the Association for 
the opportunity to address its membership.  He 
congratulated Executive Director Frank Parslow on a 
great job of informing the membership of CCPE’s 
actions in the Association newsletters.  Ken noted that 
CCPE is now in the implementation stage of the FC2I 
initiative and that CCPE had received federal support 
for the National Institution Degree Database and the 
Labour Market Study.   
 
Ken noted that during the CCPE Annual Meeting, 
several initiatives were given the go ahead including 
the creation of a Aboriginal Outreach Task Force, a 
memorandum of understanding with a National 
Engineering Group to share information and have joint 
resources to all engineers.    He stressed that engineers 
need to be heard.  He is pleased with the ongoing 
success of the Bridging Government and Engineers 
program and encouraged the membership to contact 
their government representatives.   He noted that some 
progress has been made including a policy with 
government on the National Roundtable on 
Infrastructure.  
 
 Ken thanked CCPE Directors Brian Arsenault, P.Eng. 
and Ron LeBlanc, P.Eng.,  President Chris Dixon, 
P.Eng., and Executive Director Frank Parslow, P.Eng., 
for their dedication, time commitment and effort and he 
looked forward to working with the Association in the 
upcoming year.  
 

12.0 Scrutineer’s Report 
 
Executive Director Frank Parslow handed to President 
Chris Dixon the sealed envelope from the Scrutineers 
Committee.  The President then read the results of the 
election vote.  One hundred and eight (109) ballots 
were cast, one hundred and eight (108) ballots were 
counted and one (1) was spoiled.  
 
The results were as follows: 
 

President: Bill Courtney, P.Eng. 
Vice President: Luc Van Hul, P.Eng. 
Councillor: Alisa Saciragic, P.Eng. 
Councillor: Mark Victor, P.Eng. 

 
13.0 Disposal of the Ballots 
 
It was moved by Frank Chaisson, P.Eng., and seconded 
by Helen Blake, P.Eng., that the ballots be destroyed.  
Motion carried.  
 
14.0 Installation of New Officers 
 
The two elected Councillors were invited to sit at the 
head table.  
 
14.1 Incoming President’s Remarks 
 
Incoming President Bill Courtney, P.Eng., thanked the 
members for their support and welcomed the new 
Councillors.  He thanked President Chris Dixon for his 
work during the year.  In his speech, Bill noted that his 
objective would be to oversee the Mandatory 
Professional Development Program.  He noted that 
Council was moving towards amending the PD 
Program to address some of issues that were brought 
forward by members.   
 
He also noted that he would like to increase interaction 
between other professional associations and 
organizations.  He would like to take advantage of 
learning from other associations how to deal with 
issues similar to those faced by the Association and 
would also like to increase Outreach.  He noted that 
engineers are valuable members of society and a 
concerted effort should be made to enhance engineering 
and the engineering professions.  
 
He stated that he was honoured to be President of the 
Association and looks forward to representing APEPEI 
and the membership.  He concluded with an invitation 
to the membership to participate actively in many of the 
Association’s committees and events.  

(Continued from page 6) 
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15.0 Election of the 2006-2007 Nominating 

Committee 
 
A call was made for two members to join the Past 
President in forming the 2006-2007 Nominating 
Committee. 
 
It was moved by Ron LeBlanc, P.Eng., and seconded 
by Glenda MacKinnon-Peters, P.Eng., that Frank 
Chaisson, P.Eng., and Kent MacLeod, EIT, be 
approved as members of the 2006-2007 Nominating 
Committee.  Motion carried.  
 
16.0 Proposed Budget for 2006 – 2007 
 
Incoming President Bill Courtney, P.Eng., presented 
the proposed budget for 2006-2007.  Bill pointed out 
the budget format was amended to be the same as that 
in the Auditor’s Report in accordance with the 
suggestion made at last year’s annual meeting.  Bill 
commented that that there would be no dues increase.  
He noted that he maintained a conservative stance on 
the revenue due to possible reduction in the number of 
applications for a Licence to Practise.  He also 
estimated a slight increase in expenses especially under 
the heading of Photography for the purpose of 
attempting to obtain and mount photographs of all Past 
Presidents.  He noted that the budget for Travel was 
increased due to an additional venue and increases in 
airline ticket prices.  There is also an increase in Wages 
and Benefits in anticipation of additional hours for a 
part-time assistant, provision for cost of living 
adjustments and provision for a possible benefits 
program.    
 

After Bill’s presentation, Councillor Don McGinn, 
P.Eng., suggested the possibility of investing some of 
the surplus for 2005-2006 in an Energy Initiative.  Bill 
noted that he will bring up his suggestion at the next 
Council meeting for consideration.  
 
It as moved by Darrell Evans, P.Eng., and seconded 
by Norman MacLauchlan, P.Eng., that the proposed 
budget be approved.  Motion carried.  
 
17.0 Appointment of Auditor 
 
It was moved by Graeme Linkletter, P.Eng., and 
seconded by Darrell Evans, P.Eng.,  that Carl 
Herring, C.A. be appointed as the Association’s 
auditor for the upcoming year.  Motion carried.  
 
18.0 New Business 
 
There was no new business.  
 
19.0 Closing 
 
President Chris Dixon, P.Eng.  thanked the members 
and the guests for their participation in the Annual 
Meeting and invited them to the other planned events.   
 
There being no further business, President Chris Dixon, 
P.Eng. announced the closing of the meeting at 11:00 
a.m.  
 
  
  

(Continued from page 7) 
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President’s Report  

 “The engineer’s first problem in any 
design situation is to discover what the 
problem really is”.  Anonymous 
 

My year as President has drawn to a close and I’d like to 
hit on some of the highlights.  Council has been very 
productive again this year.  Our Professional 
Development Committee has successfully managed year 
two of our Mandatory Professional Development 
Program.  Four members were removed from the Register 
for non-compliance.  Five members were randomly 
selected for an audit of their PD activities.  We have also 
made several changes to the program effective January 1, 
2007 subsequent to requests from our members. 
 
The Continuing Education Committee has hosted many 
educational events, including Risk Management and a 
tour of the King’s County Wind Farm.  Our Association 
has invested $10,000 in this wind project.  APEPEI is 
pleased to be able to invest in a green project that our 
members helped to design and build.  This investment 
was advertised in local newspapers as part of our 
outreach initiatives. 
 
The Outreach Committee has been very active this year.  
I was pleased to have Chris Dixon, P.Eng. chair this 
committee in the first half of the year.  Chris accepted a 
position in New Brunswick this summer, following which 
one of our Past-Presidents, Christine MacKinnon, P.Eng., 
accepted the role as Chair.  Chris and Christine have done 
an excellent job for us, which is captured in the 
committee report.  Some of the initiatives of the 
committee have been school outreach programs; 
publishing of our list of Members in Good Standing in 
local newspapers; and advertisement of our newly minted 
P.Eng.’s.  I will carry the Outreach torch myself very 
soon, as Chair of the committee in 2008. 
 
Early this year the Executive Committee met with 
Premier Binns, Minister Shea, and Deputy Minister 
MacLean to discuss some current engineering issues.  
The purpose of this meeting was to increase 
Government’s awareness of issues and opportunities 
related to the engineering profession in Prince Edward 
Island.  Our intent is to hold this type of meeting 
annually.  We had a good meeting, and there was an 
informative discussion following the presentation.  We 
hope to have a similar meeting with Premier Ghiz and 
colleagues in early 2008. 
 

I had the pleasure to attend Annual General Meetings of 
APEGNB, PEGNL, PEO, Engineers Nova Scotia, and 
Engineers Canada this year. You will notice that two of 
these organizations have adopted new business names.  
These new names express clearly and succinctly what the 
organizations are.  They will no longer have their 
business names lost in a global sea of acronyms.  
APEPEI has protected the business name “Engineers 
PEI”, and associated website names for possible future 
use.  You will be hearing more about this in 2008. 
 
The coming together of engineering and technologists’ 
associations is happening in Alberta and is under 
discussion in New Brunswick.  Alberta has a one Act, 
two Association model, and New Brunswick is 
considering a one Act, one Association model.  APEPEI 
will keep abreast of these issues, in the event that there is 
a need for a future merge in PEI.  Public safety is what 
we will always keep in mind if and when we are asked if 
there is a need for a merge, and how a merge may best be 
implemented. 
 
I learned at the PEGNL Annual General Meeting that 
Newfoundland and Labrador is one of the few remaining 
provinces which has not adopted The National Building 
Code.  Unfortunately PEI is another.  We have made 
unsuccessful pitches to the provincial government in the 
past, occasionally in partnership with the Architects.  It is 
unfortunate that PEI cannot yet learn from this Canadian 
manual of best practices.  To paraphrase Rene Descartes,  
“If we are not willing to learn from our mistakes, we are 
doomed to repeat them.”  APEPEI will once again partner 
with the Architects, and is considering partnering with 
other organizations, and will make a pitch to the new 
provincial government soon.  The cities of Charlottetown 
and Summerside have recognized the benefit of adopting 
the NBC.  We hope that recognition can be spread across 
the entire province. 
 
I attended a meeting organized by the Council of Atlantic 
Premiers in Moncton in April.  I was invited as President 
of APEPEI, and was joined by 24 other business 
representatives from Atlantic Canada to discuss 
Regulatory Harmonization for Small and Medium Sized 
Businesses within Atlantic Canada.  I also attended a 
meeting of PEI regulatory agencies to discuss a proposal 
to create an International Credentialling Agency in 
Atlantic Canada.  If such an agency can complement our 
regulatory responsibilities, and not duplicate our 

(Continued on page 10) 
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processes, it may serve a useful role.  We will monitor 
this process closely to ensure it works for APEPEI.  It 
speaks well for our association to be invited to such 
meetings, and it helps to raise the profile of engineers. 
 
A Mutual Recognition Agreement was signed with 
Engineers Australia in Ottawa in October.  This will allow 
Professional Engineers from both Canada and Australia to 
more easily work in either country.  This is one good 
example of the excellent work our national body is doing 
for us. 
 
Mobility of Professional Engineers within Canada is a 
recurring topic at national meetings.  We have an Inter-
Association Mobility Agreement which has been signed 
by all 12 Constituent Members.  This allows for a 
relatively quick and simple process for a P.Eng. in good 
standing in one province or territory to become registered 
in another location.  Some members hope to reduce the 
turn-around time for such applications to 24 hours.  One 
of the driving forces for such a fast turn-around time is the 
multi-jurisdictional nature of the oil and gas business, and 
the need for engineers to react quickly to satisfy client 
needs.  This initiative will continue to be discussed at 
national meetings, in an effort to help engineers adapt to 
changing client demands and expectations. 

This has been an enjoyable year for me.  I appreciated the 
opportunity to serve as your President.  I hope I have met 
the members’ expectations, and I encourage others to run 
for Council in the future.  If you delay running until life is 
less hectic, you may never get the chance.  Sitting on 
Council is time consuming, but a very worthwhile 
endeavour. We have the privilege of self-regulation and 
we depend on volunteers to help us regulate.  Council is 
much more of a mental workout than a physical one.  
Yogi Berra said : “Baseball is ninety percent mental; the 
other half is physical.”  His math was weak, but his words 
are applicable to serving on Council. 
 
Thank you to Council, and thank you to Frank and 
Deborah.  Your help and advice has been greatly 
appreciated.  Thanks are also extended to our many 
volunteers. Good luck to our incoming President Luc Van 
Hul, P.Eng..  I’m sure he’ll do well. 
 
Respectfully submitted. 
 
Bill Courtney P.Eng. 
President 
 
  

President’s Report … continued 

 One of the most interesting 
engineering events in 2007 was the 
launching of “Engineers Canada” as a 
business and brand name for the 

Canadian Council of Professional Engineers (CCPE).  
This event took place at the Annual General Meeting 
of CCPE in Winnipeg last May and the new name was 
enthusiastically received not only by those present but 
apparently by the majority of the members of the 
constituent associations/ordre of CCPE.  A synopsis of 
the rationale for making the change was included in 
my report in the August/September Newsletter. The 
elevation of the key word “Engineers” to pride of 
place in the new title should help to focus attention on 
what the organization is and does and lead to more 
immediate and positive recognition of the profession 
by government and the public. 
 
During recent years engineers throughout the world 
have had cause to review standards for the design and 

maintenance of infrastructure and make 
representations to national and municipal governments 
regarding the need to deal realistically and 
expeditiously with identified current and future needs.  
Loss of life and damage to property attributed wholly 
or partly to climate change have become almost a 
daily occurrence and adaptation to this change will 
involve not only revising design criteria but 
controlling activities that exacerbate the problems 
being encountered.  Loss of life due to structural 
failures caused by substandard and/or unsupervised 
construction, inadequate design or maintenance or 
simply obsolescence may be less frequent and 
catastrophic but have an added element of tragedy 
because of being more preventable.  Action by the 
engineering profession in Canada has not been lacking 
in either area.  Engineers Canada and its constituent 
members have been instrumental in having a Climate 
Change Action Plan prepared and a Public 

(Continued on page 11) 
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Infrastructure Engineering Vulnerability Committee 
(PIEVC) set up.  In the infrastructure area a Civil 
Infrastructure Systems Technology Road Map (TRM) 
has been created and a National Round Table on 
Sustainable Infrastructure (NTRSI) has been 
established. 
 
In August Vice-President Luc Van Hul and I attended 
the Confederation Bridge Engineering Summit as 
representatives of the Association.  This event 
celebrated ten years of engineering excellence and 
provided an insight into how much is being done to 
achieve not only an exceptional level of maintenance of 
the integrity of this outstanding engineering 
achievement but also to make a valuable contribution to 
scientific knowledge of many aspects of the behaviour 
and upkeep of such structures.  Don McGinn, P.Eng., 
Director of Engineering and Maintenance for the 
Confederation Bridge and a member of Council, was a 
significant participant in the organization of the 
Summit and contributor to the technical presentations 
that were made at the event. 
 
In conversation with some of the presenters of papers at 
the Summit it became very clear that the attention being 
paid to this bridge greatly exceeds customary standards 
and is a model for application to critical structures. 
 
The provincial and territorial associations/ordre which 
are by legislation responsible for the regulation of the 
engineering profession have for decades been involved 
in the assessment of the credentials of engineering 
graduates educated outside Canada.  In more recent 
years with enhanced recognition of the need for and the 
reality of immigration the federal and most provincial 
governments have become increasingly interested in 
the assessment of the credentials and competencies of 
skilled immigrants.  The engineering profession is 
appreciative of this interest as exemplified by the 
partnering of Human Resources and Skills 
Development Canada with the Canadian Council of 
Professional Engineers in the innovative program 
known as From Consideration to Integration (FC2I) 
initiated by CCPE and its constituent members.  This 
program has made great progress in facilitating the 
integration of international engineering graduates into 
the profession, ensuring that they obtain Professional 
Engineer status more quickly and efficiently without 
compromising public safety or lowering the 
profession’s admission, practice, educational or ethical 
standards. 
 

In Atlantic Canada the Council of Atlantic Ministers of 
Education and Training has set up the Atlantic 
International Credentials and Competencies 
Assessment and Recognition Centre (ICCAR) Project 
and as part of this project a Prince Edward Island 
Stakeholder Consultation was held in Charlottetown on 
June 5, 2007.  As reported by President Bill Courtney, 
who attended this consultation on behalf of APEPEI, a 
series of presentations on the ICCAR project touched 
on: 
• The immigration file in PEI; 
• An overview of the proposed ICCAR project; 
• An overview of the international and national 

contexts; and  
• Prior learning (competencies) assessment and 

recognition. 
 

 During subsequent discussion Bill outlined the position 
of APEPEI with respect to its legislated authority for 
the regulation of the profession including the 
assessment of the credentials of applicants for 
registration as Professional Engineers. 
 
Subsequently, I attended the ICCAR Atlantic 
Symposium in Halifax on October 18-19.  The primary 
objective of this meeting was to present information: 
• in the form of a National perspective from a 

regulated profession on credential and competency 
assessment and recognition by the Director of 
Certification for the Canadian Society for Medical 
Laboratory Science; 

• in the form of  an International perspective from a 
government mandated agency specializing in 
Credential and Competency Assessment Services 
by the Director of the National Recognition 
Information Centre for the United Kingdom; and 
on the results of the earlier provincial consultations 
and a Proposed Model. 

In breakout sessions following the above the one 
hundred and twenty participants were divided into 
groups to discuss the proposed model based on four 
stakeholder categories.  Len White, Executive Director 
of Engineers Nova Scotia, Steve McLean, Executive 
Director of Professional Engineers & Geoscientists 
Newfoundland and Labrador and I were in the same 
group and jointly espoused the cause of self-regulatory 
professions.  We were pleased to learn that most 
members of our group, who represented other 
professions, skills and immigrant settlement agencies, 

(Continued on page 12) 
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were aware of and  recognized the achievements of the 
engineering profession in meeting the challenges of 
assessing the credentials of immigrant engineering 
applicants and expeditiously licensing those who 
possess the requisite qualifications.  It was 
acknowledged that engineering is ahead of most 
professional and skills organizations in this respect. 
 
During the year there were four meetings of the Staff 
Liaison Group (SLG), which is the assembly of 
Executive Directors/Chief Executive Officers of the ten 
provinces, the Yukon Territory and the Northwest 
Territories.  As usual these meetings dealt with current 
issues of national consequence, continued with efforts 
to achieve uniformity of policy and action by the 
associations/ordre and provided an opportunity for 
exchange of information.  I also participated in the 
annual meeting of the National Admissions Officials 
Group and the annual meeting of the National 
Professional Practice Examination Advisory 
Committee.  Other national meetings in which 
representatives of the Association participated have 
been referred to in the President’s Report. 
 
As Marie Lemay was the Co-chair of the SLG since she 
joined the Canadian Council of Professional Engineers 
this is an appropriate place to express regret that she 
will be leaving her post as Chief Executive Officer of 
Engineers Canada around the end of this year in order 
to take up the position of Chief Executive Officer of the 
National Capital Commission on January 7, 2008.  

Marie made an outstanding contribution to the 
development of the national body with particular 
reference to relations with the federal government and 
was identified with most of the initiatives of recent 
years including but by no means limited to those 
mentioned in this report.  I had the pleasure of being 
Co-chair of the SLG with her for the two years ending 
in May of this year. There is no doubt that in her new 
post she will continue to exemplify the ability of an 
engineer to manage a major organization successfully. 
 
I wish to thank President Bill Courtney and Vice-
President Luc Van Hul for their support and assistance 
during the year; it was a pleasure to work with them.  
My thanks are also due to the members of Council for 
their co-operation and courtesy at all times and to all 
the volunteers who are chairs or members of 
committees or undertake other tasks that serve and 
enliven the Association. 
 
Deborah Mutch succeeds in doing more every year.  
All publishing and designing and printing activities are 
now undertaken in the office, a new database is in use 
and improvements in processes are always under 
consideration.  In addition Deborah is an invaluable 
aide to me and all others involved in the work of the 
Association.  Thank you, Deborah. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Frank Parslow, P.Eng.   
  

Executive Director’s Report … continued 

Registrar’s Report  

Frank Parslow, P.Eng.  
Executive Director 

During the 2006—2007 year, Council 
approved 80 new applications:  7 
Members, 36 Licensees,  18 Engineers-

In-Training and 10 Certificates of Authorization.  Seven 
Engineer-In-Training completed their experience 
requirements and became Members of APEPEI,  one 
member was granted Retired Status and one was granted 
non-practising status.   Membership figures at the 2006 - 
2007 year end and for earlier years are as follows:  

Honorary Life Members 19 

Members 212 

Retired Members 16 

Engineers-in-Training 56 

Licensees 216 

Total 519 

2007 
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Year Honorary 
Life Members 

Members and  
Retired Members 

Engineers-in- 
Training Licensees Totals 

1991 11 161 24 140 336 

1992 12 169 27 127 335 

1993 13 181 21 136 351 

1994 13 204 35 145 397 

1995 16 210 57 144 427 

1996 14 224 62 162 462 

1997 15 227 38 139 419 

1998 17 213 35 127 392 

1999 18 210 36 143 407 

2000 20 208 38 159 425 

2001 19 214 32 164 429 

2002 18 218 32 160 428 

2003 18 220 40 172 450 

2004 19 221 39 174 453 

2005 19 228 42 189 478 

2006 20 222 51 207 500 

During 2006-2007 names were removed from the register for the following reasons: 

Certificates of Authorization were issued to 35 Resident and 157 Non-Resident  companies providing 
engineering services in the Province. 
 
The complete listing of Members, Engineers-In-Training, Licensees and holders of a Certificate of 
Authorization is provided on the final pages of this report. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Frank Parslow, P. Eng. 
Registrar 
 

Deceased ……………………………. 2 

Licensees—non renewal ………….. 27 

Members/EITs transferred or resigned 
………………………………... 

 
11 

Members—Non Payment of Dues 
and/or PD Non-Compliant ………... 

 
4 

COA’s not renewed 
………………….. 

22 
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Engineers Canada Director’s Report  

Ron LeBlanc, P.Eng.  
Engineers Canada Director 

 This report details the activities of 
Engineers Canada for the past year.  
The role of APEPEI’s director is to 

bring forward the positions and concerns of APEPEI 
to Engineers Canada to be dealt with on a national 
level and to act at all times in the best interest of 
Engineers Canada and what is good for the 
engineering profession in Canada as a whole. 
 
Engineers Canada was established in 1936 and is the 
national organization of the 12 provincial and 
territorial associations and ordre that regulate the 
practice of engineering in Canada and license the 
country’s more than 160,000 professional engineers.  
Engineers Canada serves the associations and ordre, 
which are its constituent and sole members, by 
delivering national programs that ensure the highest 
standards of engineering education, professional 
qualifications and professional practice. 
 
In addition to being the voice of its constituent 
members in national and international affairs, 
Engineers Canada coordinates the development of 
national policies, positions and guidelines on behalf of 
the engineering profession.  It also promotes greater 
understanding of the nature, role and contribution of 
professional engineers and engineering to society, and 
undertakes federal government relations and national 
media relations on behalf of, and in consultation with, 
its constituent members. 
 
Engineers Canada’s policy-setting and governing body 
is the Engineers Canada Board of Directors, of which I 
am a director.  Each of Engineers Canada’s constituent 
members has one or more seats at the Board table on a 
representation by population basis.  All Board 
members, as well as the majority of engineers who 
serve on Engineers Canada’s standing and policy 
committees, are volunteers.  The work of the Board 
and committees is supported by Engineers Canada 
staff. 
 
Some of the issues that Engineers Canada has dealt 
with or is dealing with are described below: 
 
Name Change 
At its Annual General Meeting in May of this year, the 
Canadian Council of Professional Engineers (CCPE) 
adopted a new logo and business name.  The new 

Engineers Canada name and the corresponding logo 
are part of a rebranding exercise to further enhance the 
profession within Canada.  To build on this an 
Engineers Canada Task Force was created to use the 
momentum of the name change to identify and further 
develop the opportunities that could be leveraged from 
the new business name and logo, as well as to 
determine how Engineers Canada can further support 
the efforts of its constituent members.  To date, two 
meetings of the task force have occurred with a third 
planned for December.  The findings and 
recommendations of the task force will be brought to 
the February 2008 Engineers Canada board meetings. 
 
Fellowship 
At the Engineers Canada AGM in Winnipeg the Board 
approved the selection criteria and procedures for 
bestowing the Engineers Canada Fellowship.  
 
Recipients are required to meet criteria in one of 
several categories.  These categories include, but are 
not limited to, engineers who have assumed office as 
president of the board; assumed office of the president 
of one of Engineers Canada’s constituent members; or 
served the engineering profession in a volunteer 
capacity for at least 10 years. 
 
Fellowships are conferred under the authority of the 
Board.  Prior to the AGM of Engineers Canada, 
constituent members are to submit a list of conferees 
to the Engineers Canada Honours Secretariat.  Lists of 
conferees will be prepared and presented to the Board 
at each meeting.  Constituent members may then 
bestow the fellowships, certificate and pin, at their 
AGMs. 
 
Mutual Recognition 
 
A Mutual Recognition Agreement was signed with 
Engineers Australia at the October 2007 meeting of 
the Board of Directors of Engineers Canada.  This 
agreement will increase mobility between the two 
countries for professional engineers. 
 
For more information on Engineers Canada please 
visit www.engineerscanda.ca 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Ron LeBlanc, P.Eng. 
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Committee Reports 

Act Enforcement Committee 
Since the last APEPEI annual meeting 
our committee investigated one 
complaint involving a member.  The 
item was referred to our committee by 
the APEPEI Council. 
 
Following an investigation into the 
case, the committee concluded that 
there was insufficient evidence to 
indicate that any violation of the Act 
and by laws had taken place. 
 
The CCPE (Engineers Canada) 
committee of National Discipline and 
Enforcement Officials met in June 
2007. 
 
Items discussed at the meeting 
included: 
• Revisions to the scope of 

information to be included in the 
annual national survey on 
discipline and enforcement cases 

in each jurisdiction. 
• New and revised Engineers 

Canada guidelines on 
Authentication of Engineering 
Documents, Code of Ethics and 
Concepts of Professionalism for 
Professional Engineers. 

 
Engineers Canada guidelines such as 
these are used by the constituent 
associations to assist in regulating the 
practice of engineering and to 
encourage continued qualification of 
engineers after initial licensure. 
 
I would like to thank the members of 
our committee for their work on the 
committee during the year. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Ed Power P.Eng. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Ed Power, P.Eng.  
Chair 

 
 
 

 
Committee Members: 
Frank Chaisson, P.Eng. 
Lloyd Cudmore, P.Eng. 
Foch McNally, P.Eng. 

(Act Enforcement Officer) 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Bill Courtney, P.Eng.  

Chair 
 
 
 

 
Committee Members: 
Luc Van Hul, P.Eng. 

Frank Parslow, P.Eng. 
Deborah Mutch, Admin. Asst 

A.G.M. Committee 

The AGM committee met several times to 
review the success of last year’s AGM, to 
plan the arrangements for this year’s event, 
and where necessary to decide on bookings 
for next year’s event. 
 
The 2006-2007 Annual General Meeting 
will be held at the Loyalist Lakeview 
Resort on Friday, November 23, 2007.  On 
Thursday evening, Nov. 22, the 
Association will host a dinner at the 
Victoria Inn in Kensington for our out of 
town guests. In addition to Council 
members and their companions, the guests 
will include representatives from the other 
provincial Associations and the Canadian 
Council of Professional Engineers. 
 
The schedule for the Annual General 
Meeting calls for a business meeting in the 
morning followed by a noon luncheon with 
special greetings from Premier Robert 
Ghiz of the Province of Prince Edward 
Island. The afternoon technical 
presentations are:  

• ConnectPEI:  A Provincial Network 
Infrastructure Project—presenter: 
Mr. Chris Payne, PEI Provincial 
Treasury Dept.  

• PEI’s Highway Structure Network:  
Overview, Challenges & Strategies—
presenter:  Mr. Darrell Evans, P.Eng. 
PEI Department of Transportation and 
Public Works 

  
The President’s Reception and Awards 
Dinner will be held on Friday, November 
23, with special guest speaker Andrew 
Steeves, P.Eng.  of ADI Limited.  We will 
conclude the evening with entertainment 
and dance featuring Fiddlers’ Sons.  
 
The AGM committee looks forward to 
your participation and support. 
 

Respectfully submitted, 
Bill Courtney , P. Eng.,  
Chair  
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Committee Reports 

Construction & Consulting Committee 

Several issues were brought before the 
committee this year. 

 
 1.  PEI Road Builders & Heavy 

Construction Association Letter 
In the spring a letter was received from the 
PEI Road Builders & Heavy Construction 
Association concerning the variance in 
information contained in tender 
documents prepared by consultants for 
municipal and civil earthworks projects. In 
response, the committee met with some 
representatives of the Road Builders 
Association to get a better understanding 
of the situation. Although the Road 
Builders had a number of concerns, it was 
felt that they revolved around the 
owner/consultant relationship and that a 
more would be to bring these concerns to 
them. 
 
 2. PEI Government Prime Consultant 

List 
Currently the PEI Government uses only 
architectural consultants on its list of firms 
to provide prime consultant services.  
APEPEI had made a request to the 
Government of PEI to have engineering 
consultants included on the list and the 

PEI Government is looking for a list of 
engineering consultants to add to its list. 
The Committee is in the process of 
preparing a letter to go to APEPEI 
registered engineering consulting firms to 
solicit those firms which have the 
necessary expertise and an interest in 
being on the list. 
 
 3.  NBCC Sub-Committee 
APEPEI has continued to promote the 
value of the full adoption the National 
Building Code of Canada for the Province 
of PEI and in this regard the Construction 
and Consulting Committee reintroduced 
the NBCC sub-committee with Bill 
Courtney, P.Eng. as Chairman  and  Ed 
Power, P.Eng., Frank Parslow, P.Eng., 
Gardiner MacNeil, P.Eng., and Larry 
Baker, P.Eng. as members. Bill will be 
commenting on the progress in his 
President’s report. 
 
I would to thank all the committee 
members for their time with special thanks 
to Deborah Mutch for all her hard work. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Larry Baker  P.Eng. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Larry Baker, P.Eng.  

Chair 
 
 
 

 
Committee Members: 

Don McGinn, P.Eng 
Cliff Campbell, P.Eng 

Gardiner MacNeil, P.Eng 
Frank Parslow, P.Eng 

Rodney Murray, P.Eng 
Mark Victor, P.Eng. 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Donald McGinn, P.Eng.  

Chair 
 
 
 

 
Committee Members: 
Robert Hughes, P.Eng. 
Sean Wheeler, P.Eng. 

Awards Committee 
Calls for nominations for awards went out to 
the membership in July and August by email 
and the APEPEI newsletter with little 
response.  Similar to other years there seems 
to be a reluctance by members to submit 
nominations.  Nevertheless, nominations for 
two awards were recommended to Council 
with approval being given to the following 
APEPEI awards: 
 
• The Ralph L. Woodside Memorial Award 

for Service to the Profession – Brian 
Arsenault, P.Eng.  

 
• APEPEI Engineering Award for 

Excellence - Carl Brothers, P.Eng.  
 
This year Long Service Awards will be 
presented to the following members: 
 
Twenty-five years:   
     Philip Hardy, P.Eng. 

Thirty-five years:  
     Norman MacLauchlan, P.Eng. 
     E. Roy Drake, P.Eng.  
 
Forty-five years: 
     David Darby, P.Eng. 
     W. Baird Judson, P.Eng. 
 
If any qualified members have not received 
a Long Service Award for 25, 35 or 45 years 
of service, please contact the Association 
office. 
 
Thank you to all committee members for 
their excellent work and for volunteering 
their time.     
 
Respectfully submitted on behalf of the 
Awards Committee, 
 
Don McGinn, P. Eng. 
Chair 
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E.I.T. Committee 

The main objective of the EIT Committee this year was to support EITs in their 
efforts to obtain membership as professional engineers by providing consistency 
regarding the process and thus minimize the difficulties when an EIT submits a 
logbook to the ERB for review. The EIT Guideline was  established in 2004 and is 
available through the APEPEI website.  
 
A presentation explaining the various aspects and requirements described in the 
EIT Guideline was given in April and  the fall presentation is slated for early 
December 2007.  The April session was presented by myself and attended by Ron 
LeBlanc, P. Eng., Chair of the ERB. It is the plan and  intent to hold these 
presentations on a twice yearly basis.   I would to give  special thanks to Ron 
LeBlanc, P. Eng., and Deborah Mutch for their support  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
Larry Baker, P. Eng. 
Chair 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
Larry Baker, P.Eng.  

Chair 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Alisa Saciragic 
-Mrehic, P.Eng.  

Chair 
 
 
 

 
Committee Members: 
Allan Campbell, P.Eng. 

Larry Baker, P. Eng. 
Don McGinn, P.Eng. 
Darcy Grant, P. Eng. 

Continuing Education Committee 

The Continuing Education 
Committee has been very active over 
the past year in its mandate for 
developing and carrying out a 
continuing education program and 
networking opportunities for the 
membership of APEPEI. 
 
Events this past year included: 
• Fields of Fuel 
• Taking advantage of 

Opportunities Beyond our 
Borders 

• Risk Management: Key Area of 
Knowledge for All Engineers 

• Charlottetown Harbour Authority 
Project presentation and tour 

• East Point Wind Farm 
presentation and tour 

• ConnectPEI - A Provincial 
Network Infrastructure Project 

• Prince Edward Island’s Highway 
Structure Network - General 
Overview, Challenges and 
Strategies  

 
 
 

I would like to remind the 
membership that the success of these 
events is directly related to the 
volunteer effort of association 
members. I would like to thank all 
those who gave of their personal time 
to support these events and to 
encourage other members to 
volunteer in the future. 
 
Thank you to all the Committee 
Members for their contribution over 
the past year. Special thanks to 
Deborah Mutch for working out 
many of the details in  organizing the 
venues. 
 
Any members who have suggestions 
for topics or are interested in 
becoming a committee member are 
encouraged to contact the APEPEI 
office. 
 
Respectfully submitted on behalf of 
the Committee 
 
Alisa Saciragic-Mrehic, P. Eng. 
Chair  
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Engineering Qualification Committee 

The role of the Engineering Qualifications Committee is to examine evidence 
presented for the purpose of obtaining a certificate of registration, license to 
practise or admittance as an engineer-in-training and based on that examination 
report to Council. If necessary, the Committee may also prescribe and conduct 
exams to confirm candidates’  abilities in engineering theory and professional 
practice. 
 
 Over the past year the Committee has reviewed a number of applications for 
registration from engineers-in-training and others. The registration statistics for 
the past year are provided in the Registrar’s report. 
 
 I would like to thank the Committee Members for their efforts and time 
commitment put forward to review files and interview candidates. I would also 
like to thank Deborah Mutch for her support of Committee activities. Thanks also 
go to Lloyd Cudmore P.Eng. for filling in for a review. 
 
  
 Respectfully Submitted, 
Brian Arsenault, P.Eng. 
Chairperson 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Brian Arsenault, P.Eng.  

Chair 
 
 
 

 
Committee Members: 
Nazmi Lawen, P.Eng. 
Frank Parslow, P.Eng. 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Ron LeBlanc, P.Eng.  
Chair 

 
 
 

 
Committee Members: 
Lloyd Cudmore, P.Eng. 

Glenda Mackinnon-Peters, 
P.Eng. 

Greg Gaudet, P.Eng. 

Experience Review Board 

The Experience Review Board is now in its second year of operation and uptake 
by EIT’s for feedback is still quite low.  This year only 4 submissions were 
received for comment. 
 
This is a service available to all EITs to facilitate the transition from EIT to 
P.Eng.; it provides review/feedback to ensure that the EIT is demonstrating 
relevant, progressive experience and that the submissions are formatted in a 
manner consistent with the EIT Guideline recommendations.  
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
Ron LeBlanc, P.Eng. 
Chair 
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Nominating Committee 
The mandate of the Nominating Committee is to prepare nominations for the officers and 
members of the Council, and to nominate members for awards.  
 
On behalf of the Nominating Committee, I am pleased to report the following nominations 
for the 2007—2008 election:  
 
President:   Luc Van Hul, P.Eng.  
Vice President:    Darrell Fisher, P.Eng. 
First Year Councillors:   Nazmi Lawen, P.Eng. 
   David Morris, P.Eng.  
 
Thank you to our members that agreed to stand for election to Council.  
 
In addition, the Nominating Committee assisted with nominations for awards this year.  
 
Respectfully submitted,  
 
Frank Chaisson, P.Eng.  
Chair 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Frank Chaisson, P.Eng.  

Chair 
 
 
 

 
Committee Members: 

Chris Jay, P.Eng 
Kent McLeod, EIT 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Darrell Fisher, P.Eng.  

Chair 
 
 
 

 
Committee Members: 

Helen Blake, P. Eng 
Kent Nicholson, P. Eng. 

Krista Gill, E.I.T. 
Mike McKenna, P. Eng. 

Tanya Pater, E.I.T. 
Deborah Mutch, Admin. 

Asst 

National Engineering Week Committee 

This past year proved to be another 
successful year in promoting the 
engineering profession during National 
Engineering Week.  The popularity of 
the events continues to grow, and we are 
hoping that we will attract even more 
students in the coming years.   
 
Our 12th annual bridge building 
competition was held at the 
Charlottetown Mall last March, which 
provided an opportunity for the public 
to witness the amazing work that 
students did in designing and 
constructing the bridges, and the 
creativity the younger students 
displayed in the artwork contest. 
Although the Friday event was 
rescheduled due to a storm, we still 
managed to have a great time the 
following Saturday afternoon.  
I encourage the members to come out to 
the 2007 event at the Charlottetown 
Mall Friday, March 7th between 5 pm 
and 7:30 pm and join in the excitement! 
 
Another popular event is Engineer for a 
Day.  High school students have the 
opportunity to visit with an engineer and 
witness what an engineer does on a 
daily basis.  Many thanks to the 

members that hosted a student this past 
year, and as always, we are looking for 
volunteers for 2008.  If anyone would 
like to volunteer a half day of their time 
to mentor a student, please contact our 
office. 
 
In preparation for the 2008 National 
Engineering Week, our committee 
teamed up with the Outreach Committee 
and  hosted a promotional booth at the 
Annual Teachers Convention this past 
October.  Feedback was excellent, with 
many teachers expressing interest in 
having their class participate in next 
year’s events, and having engineers visit 
the classrooms to talk to students about 
engineering as a career choice.     
 
I would like to thank the committee for 
all of their hard work this past year and 
the members of the Association for 
volunteering their time as well.   And 
finally to Deborah, thanks again for 
making it all happen! 
 
Respectfully Submitted 
 
Darrell Fisher, P.Eng. 
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Christine MacKinnon, 

P.Eng.  
Chair 

 
 

 
Committee Members: 

Chris Dixon, P.Eng  
(Chair - part of year) 

 
Helen Blake, P.Eng. 
Paul Tatlock, P.Eng. 
Tanya Pater, P.Eng. 

Frank Parslow, P.Eng. 
Bill Drost, P.Eng. 

OutreachCommittee 

recognizing new P.Engs.( January), 
and a half page list of members of 
the Association ( June). 

  
Government Relations 
Late in 2006, the Executive met with 
representatives of the provincial 
government to formally present the 
APEPEI position on several issues. 
 
We will be requesting a meeting with the 
new Minister of Transportation and 
Public Works, who has responsibility for 
the Engineering Profession Act.  
Government relations is an on-going 
process that requires regular 
communication and relationship 
building.  Our objective is to increase 
awareness of the current issues and 
opportunities related to the engineering 
profession in Prince Edward Island. 
   
 In Prince Edward Island, Professional 
Engineers are leaders in business, 
government and communities.  We are 
an integral part of the socio-economic 
future of this province and it is important 
to keep an open dialogue with 
government in order to advance key 
issues.   
 
 Representing APEPEI 
• Accepting invitations to participate in 

consultations, and representing the 
Association at meetings also 
contributes to our visibility.  Specific 
opportunities for outreach included: 

• Aerospace Human Resource Sector 
Council (Frank Parslow) 

• WISE event at UPEI with Dr. Cecilia 
Moloney (November) 

• CBC interview regarding December 6 
memorial service (December) 

• Presentation on engineering at 
Montague Regional High  - Darryl 
Fisher and Christine MacKinnon 
(December) 

• UPEI engineering students career 
night, and other meetings (February) 

• Women in Science and Engineering - 
hosted session in July  

• Provincial Science fair judges, Mike 
Meacher and Matt Collins (April) 

• Presenting awards to students for 
NEW activities (April) 

• Research advisory committee for 
Chair for WISE (May) 

• UPEI Annual Deans' Honours and 
Awards Ceremony (October) 

• The APEPEI Engineering Marvels 
team placed second in the corporate 
relay category of the PEI Marathon 

• Booth at Teacher’s Convention - 
promotion of NEW activities 
(October) 

•  International Credentials and 
Competency Assessment and 
Recognition (ICCAR) Atlantic 
Symposium, Frank Parslow (October) 

 
With limited resources, we share the 
experience and initiatives of other 
provincial associations and CCPE, both 
informally and through the meetings of 
Communications representatives 
(November). 
 
As it is with many organizations, it is 
easiest to do what we have always done - 
it takes much more work and effort to do 
something new and different.  Your 
suggestions and ideas for ways to 
increase our profile and have broader 
outreach to schools, businesses and the 
public, are most welcome.  One new 
project that is being explored is called 
CANstruction. 
 
I wish to  acknowledge particularly the 
work and support of the committee 
members, and the many volunteers who 
regularly contribute their time and 
talents to outreach activities.  My special 
thanks to Deborah Mutch who provided 
exceptional support and creative design 
ideas.  Deborah makes time to pick up 
the pieces when our volunteers find 
themselves busy with other things.  She 
spent many hours at the APEPEI booth 
at the teacher’s convention.  
 
Respectfully submitted on behalf of the 2007 
Outreach Committee, 
Christine MacKinnon, P.Eng. 
Chair 

The mandate of the committee 
is to raise the profile of the 
Association and the 
engineering profession by 
promoting our relevance, 
value, functions and activities.  
Many people contribute to 
outreach activities as 
volunteers representing the 
Association and the 
engineering profession.  
 
Telling our story: 
Celebrating our members’ 
success and contribution to our 
Island community is an 
important component of 
outreach activities: 
 
• Newspaper ad about the 

APEPEI investment in the 
wind energy bonds 

• National Engineering 
Week activities (March) 

• Newspaper ads 
announcing the APEPEI 
Council (December), 
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Professional Development Committee 

Over the past year the Professional Development 
Committee has spent considerable time reviewing the 
APEPEI Professional Development Program 
Compliance Manual and has recommended several 
changes to the program which have been approved by 
the APEPEI Council.   The significant changes to the 
PD Program are as follow: 
 
• An averaging system has been installed in which 

Members must accumulate an average of 80 
Professional Development Hours (PDHs) per year, 
over a three year period, with a minimum of 60 
PDHs in any one year. Note that PDH credits 
accumulated in excess of the annual maximum in a 
particular category may only be carried forward for 
one year. 

• Members who are unable to practise due to sickness 
or disablement may apply for a Sick or Disabled PD 
program exemption of twelve months during which 
they are not required to accumulate any PDHs and 
can return to full member status anytime during the 
twelve month period by notifying the Association. 

• Members who have in excess of 25 years 
professional experience and who practise less than 
400 hours in a year may apply for Part-Time PD 
Status.  Members who are approved for Part-Time 
PD Status must accumulate a minimum of 40 PDHs 
per year.  Part-Time program exceptions must be 
applied for on a yearly basis and are valid for only 
twelve months. 

• Members who are on leave for parental purposes may 
apply for a Parental Leave PD program exemption of 
twelve months during which they are not required to 
accumulate any PDHs and can return to full member 
status anytime during the twelve month period by 
notifying the Association.   If a member wishes to 
retain the right to practise the member must 
accumulate a minimum of 40 PDHs during the period 
of Parental Leave Status. 

• Members who feel that their situation should be 
given special consideration may apply for Special 
Consideration Status.  Special Consideration Status 
must be approved by Council and the conditions 
applicable to the exception will be determined at 
such time.  Program exceptions will normally be 
valid for period not in excess of twelve months 
unless approved by Council. 

 
Revisions to the Professional Development Program 
will be effective retroactive to January 01, 2007. 
Members are advised to review the updated Manual 
for Compliance: Professional Development Program 

for Members, Licensees 
and Engineers-in-
Training which can be 
found on-line at the 
APEPEI web site under 
Publications page at: 
http://www.apepei.com/
publications/pub_det.asp?
id=46 
 
The Professional 
Development Program 
(PD) has been mandatory 
since 2006 with the start 
of 2007 being the first 
required submittal of the 
PD Activity Summary 
sheet for all members, 
licensees and engineers-
in-training (collectively 
referred to as members).  
As with any program there was some difficulty in 
getting all members to submit the PD Activity 
Summary sheet but in the end a majority of members 
did submit and were able to comply with the PD 
program.  Unfortunately, four members were removed 
from the APEPEI registry for not submitting their 
Activity Summary sheet, it should be noted that two of 
these members also were non compliant with regard to 
their annual dues submittal. 
 
The PD committee also went through the process of a 
random audit of members’ Professional Development 
submittal.  Those members that had been selected for 
audit were requested to provide their individual activity 
category forms in support of their 2006 Activity 
Summary.   All those that were audited were found to 
be in compliance with the intent of the program.  
Members are reminded that the individual activity 
category forms are not required to be submitted yearly 
but members are to have the completed forms on file 
should they be selected for audit. 
 
Thank you to all committee members for their excellent 
work and for volunteering their time. 
 
Respectfully submitted on behalf of the Professional 
Development Committee, 
 
 
Luc Van Hul, P. Eng. 
Chair 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Luc Van Hul, P.Eng.  
Chair 

 
 
 

 
Committee Members: 

Larry Baker, P. Eng 
Frank Parslow, P. Eng 
Mark Victor, P. Eng  
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Social  Committee 

The past year saw the 
Social Committee busy 
with many of the annual 
events that have become 
traditions of the 
Association and attempting 
new activities intended to 
bring members together in 
a relaxed and social 
setting. 
 
 In December 2006, a 
family Christmas Skate 
was held at the APM 
Centre in Cornwall.  This 
event featured a special 
guest appearance by Santa 
Claus and several elves 
were also on hand to make 
sure that there was enough 
hot chocolate and other 
treats for all to enjoy. 
 
 The annual Summer 

Lobster Party was held on June 9th at the North Shore 
Community Centre in West Covehead.  As usual, the 
Knights of Columbus provided excellent service to 
approximately 225 members and guests and the 
evening was enjoyed by all.  A special thank you goes 
to Ron LeBlanc, P.Eng. and Kent Nicholson, P.Eng. 
for teaming up to provide a another challenging and 
entertaining trivia contest following the meal. 
 
 The Fall Golf Tournament was held on September 
14th at Fox Meadow Golf & Country Club.  A full slate 
of 64 golfers participated in the four-player-best-ball 
event.  The weather of the day was perfect, there were 
plenty of prizes to go around and everyone enjoyed the 

opportunity to relax and socialize with their peers.  
The winning team consisted of Richard MacEwen, 
P.Eng., Michael Hall, P.Eng., Andrew Hall, P.Eng., 
and Norman Hall, P.Eng./Don MacCallum, P.Eng (2 x 
9 hole tag team).  Individual winners were Maria 
Burge, P.Eng. and Andrew Hall, P.Eng. for 
hammering out the longest drives while Gerry 
Corcoran and Chad MacCallum, P.Eng. were the most 
accurate in the closest to the pin competition. 
 
 In October, the Association sponsored a team of 
runners in the PEI Marathon Corporate Relay.  The 
Engineering Marvels running team placed 2nd in a field 
of 31 teams with an impressive time of 3:24:13.  The 
eight person team included: David Morris, P.Eng., 
Matt Duffy and Mary-Beth MacInnis (UPEI 
Engineering students), Jeff Keefe, P.Eng., Jason 
Lindsay, EIT, Andrew Trivett, P.Eng., Keith Bulman, 
P.Eng., and Garth Simmons, P.Eng. 
 
 As always, the Committee encourages and welcomes 
ideas for new events or modifications to traditional 
events.  We ask that members forward any suggestion 
to the Association office. 
 
 As Chair of the Social Committee, I wish to thank 
each of the Committee members for their time and 
effort toward making all of the past year’s events 
enjoyable and successful.  Also, on behalf of the 
Committee I want to provide a special thank you to 
Deborah Mutch for her dedication and guidance 
throughout the year. 
 
 Respectfully submitted by, 
 
 Mark Victor, P.Eng. 
Chair 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Mark Victor, P.Eng.  
Chair 

 
 
 

 
Committee Members: 

 
Kenny Sampson, P.Eng. 

Pamela Walker, EIT 
Sean Wheeler, P.Eng. 

Deborah Mutch  
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Student Chapter Committee 

The Student Chapter Committee was 
formed to promote the profession to 
engineering students at UPEI. This is 
accomplished by promoting and 
organizing activities that increase the 
contact between our members and the 
engineering students. 
 
The following activities were 
undertaken during the year to promote 
the profession to engineering students: 
 
Career Night 
On February 28th, 2007 six 
professional engineers described the 
highlights of their careers to a group of 
engineering students. After a short 
informal presentation by engineers 
from various disciplines students were 
given the opportunity to speak one-on-
one with the presenters. Thanks go out 
to Darrell Evans P.Eng, Paul Tatlock 
P.Eng., Greg Gaudet P.Eng., Chris 
Dixon P.Eng., Alisa Saciragic P.Eng., 
and Kirk Brown for presenting to the 
students. 
 
Engineering Student Competitions 
The Association was pleased to help 
defray the travel entrance fee costs for 
UPEI engineering students who 
entered the regional and national 
engineering student competitions. The 
team from UPEI placed first in the 

Canadian Engineering Competition 
junior team category. Coincidentally, 
Hannah Sutherland, Daniel Palmer and 
Caleb Curtis were on the winning team 
as well as representatives on the 
Student Chapter Committee. 
 
National Engineering Week 
Each year six to eight engineering 
students volunteer to help at the 
National Engineering Week bridge 
building competition. 
 
Other Activities 
A meeting was arranged at UPEI by 
the Student Chapter between Dr. 
Cecelia Moloney, the NSERC Chair 
for Women in Science and 
Engineering Atlantic Region, and 
UPEI students. Students were also 
encouraged to attend activities 
organized by the Continuing 
Education Committee as well as 
participate in events organized by the 
Social Committee. The Association 
also encourages members to hire 
engineering students for summer jobs 
via an e-mail campaign. 
 
Respectfully Submitted, 
Brian Arsenault, Chairperson 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Brian Arsenault, P.Eng.  
Chair 

 
 
 

 
Committee Members: 
Andrew Trivett, P.Eng.

   
 Student Members 
Hannah Sutherland 

Caleb Curtis 
Barret Kurylyk 
Daniel Palmer  
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Engineering Award for Excellence 

1985 Arthur J. Hiscock, P.Eng 

1991 Coles Associates Ltd. 

1992 James C. Johnson, P.Eng 

1993 Hall & Stavert Limited 

1994 Locus Surveys Ltd. 

1995 Dr. Thomas E. Richardson, P.Eng 

1996 D. Blair MacLauchlan, P.Eng. 
1997 Strait Crossing Inc./ Strait Crossing Joint 

Venture 
1998 Brian Thompson, P.Eng. 

1999 Vernon McQuillan, P.Eng 

2000 Malcolm Lodge, P.Eng. 

2002 Peter C. Toombs, P.Eng 

2003 Douglas S. Wright, P.Eng. 

2004 J. Clark Baglole, P.Eng 

Community Service Award 

1989 Wayne MacQuarrie, P.Eng. 

1990 Anthony Glencross, P.Eng. 

1991 Alan Aitken, P.Eng. 

1992 Rev. Charles A. MacDonald, P.Eng. 

1993 Jim Lea, P.Eng. 

1994 Foster C. Fisher, P.Eng. 

1995 George A. Trainor, P.Eng. 

1996 Frank E. Chaisson, P.Eng. 

1997 Alan R. Brown, P.Eng. 

1998 H. Douglas Johnson, P.Eng. 

1999 Daniel A. MacKinnon, P.Eng. 

2000 J. Clark Baglole, P.Eng. 

2001 Prof. Don Gillis, P.Eng. 

2002 Angus Orford, P.Eng. 

2004 Robert Sear, P.Eng. 

2006 Jeff Keefe, P.Eng. 

Friend of the Profession Award 

2002 Harry W. MacLauchlan 

Ralph L. Woodside Memorial Award for  
Service to the Profession 
1989 Don Himelman, P.Eng. 

1990 Don MacEwen, P.Eng. 

1991 Donald Champion, P.Eng. 

1992 Norman Stewart, P.Eng. 

1993 Donald J. Gillis, P.Eng. 

1994 Lea V. Windsor, P.Eng. 

1995 Wallace J. MacDonald, P.Eng. 
1996 Frank J. Callaghan, P.Eng. 

1997 Douglas A. Coles, P.Eng. 

1998 Ed Power, P.Eng. 

1999 Graeme Linkletter, P.Eng. 

2000 Robert L. Sear, P.Eng. 

2003 D. Wayne MacQuarrie, P.Eng. 

2006 Allan (Jake) Bartlett, P.Eng. 

Young Engineer Achievement Award 

1989 Ron DeHaan, P.Eng. 
1990 David Crandall, P.Eng. 
1991 Larry McQuaid, P.Eng. 
1992 Peter C. Toombs, P.Eng. 
1993 David Brown, P.Eng. 
1994 Douglas S. Wright, P.Eng. 
1995 Rodney G. Murray, P.Eng. 
1997 Bill C. Drost, P.Eng. 

1998 Donald McGinn, P.Eng. 
1999 Ian Galloway, P.Eng. 
2001 Kelly Galloway, P.Eng. 
2002 Kenneth G. Sampson, P.Eng. 
2006 Christopher Jay, P.Eng. 

APEPEI Award Recipients 
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Past Presidents Roster 

1955-1956 *Gerry J. Hayes, P.Eng. E.I.C. 

1956-1957 **Norman F. Stewart, P.Eng. 

1957-1958 Clive W. Currie, P.Eng. 

1958-1959 Laurie A. Coles, P.Eng. 

1959-1960 Robert D. Donnelly, P.Eng. 

1960-1961 William R. Brennan, P.Eng. 

1961-1962 W.W. Stuart Veale, P.Eng. 

1962-1963 Jack L. Boomhower, P.Eng. 

1963-1964 E.K. MacNutt, P.Eng. 

1964-1965 William J. Watson, P.Eng. 

1965-1966 T. Bruce McLennan, P.Eng. 

1966-1967 Peter J. Geason, P.Eng. 

1967-1968 Jack M. Simpson, P.Eng. 

1968-1969 Tom E. Richardson, P.Eng. 

1969-1970 David A. Darby, P.Eng. 

1970-1971 James M. Simmons, P.Eng. 

1971-1972 Frank J. Callaghan, P.Eng. 

1972-1973 Art J. Hiscock, P.Eng. 

1973-1974 J. Garth Jenkins, P.Eng. 

1974-1975 Richard Farmer, P.Eng. 

1975-1976 Clive Stewart, P.Eng. 

1976-1977 Neil Flemming, P.Eng. 

1977-1978 Jim Stavert, P.Eng. 

1978-1979 R. James Wood, P.Eng. 

1979-1980 Roy Drake, P.Eng. 

1980-1981 Ken Montgomery, P.Eng. 

1981-1982 Ralph Woodside, P.Eng. 

1982-1983 Don MacEwen, P.Eng 

1983-1984 G. Richard Coles, P.Eng. 

1984-1985 Anthony A. Glencross, P.Eng. 

1985-1986 Jake Bartlett, P.Eng. 

1986-1987 Ed Power, P.Eng. 

1987-1988 Graeme Linkletter, P.Eng. 

1988-1989 Clark Baglole, P.Eng. 

1989-1990 Vernon McQuillan, P.Eng. 

1990-1991 Donald J. Gillis, P.Eng. 

1991-1992 Wallace MacDonald, P.Eng. 

1992-1993 Douglas A. Coles, P.Eng. 

1993-1994 Frank Chaisson, P.Eng. 

1994-1995 Robert L. Sear, P.Eng. 

1995-1996 Wayne MacQuarrie, P.Eng. 

1996-1997 Kerry Taylor, P.Eng. 

1997-1998 Alan Maynard, P.Eng. 

1998-1999 Lloyd Cudmore, P.Eng. 

1999-2000 Bill Drost, P.Eng. 

2000-2001 Brian Arsenault, P.Eng. 

2001-2002 Glenda MacKinnon-Peters, P.Eng. 

2002-2003 Peter Joostema, P.Eng. 

2003-2004 Ron LeBlanc, P.Eng. 

2004-2005 Christine MacKinnon, P. Eng. 

2005-2006 Chris Dixon, P.Eng. 

*  Gerry J. Hayes, P.Eng. was Chairman of the PEI Branch 
of EIC during the formation year of APEPEI.  

 
 **  Norman F. Stewart, P.Eng. was the first elected Presi-

dent of APEPEI and on October 25, 1956, the first meet-
ing of the Association was held.  
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Honorary Life Members 
Mr. Frank J. Callaghan, P.Eng.* 
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Engineers-In-Training 
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(Continued on page 30) 
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Mr. Joseph Douglas Valdron, P.Eng. 
Mr. Brian Christian Van Bussel, P.Eng. 
Mr. Vasile Eugen  Veresiu, P.Eng. 
Mr. Patrick A.G. Versavel, P.Eng. 
Mr. Eric  Versloot, P.Eng. 
Mr. Augusto  Vertolli, P.Eng. 
Mr. Thomas G. Vincent, P.Eng. 
Mr. Myron  Washchyshyn, P.Eng. 
Mr. Randolph Theodore Wedge, P.Eng. 
Mr. John A. Wells, P.Eng. 

Mr. Gilmour Ross  Whitcomb, P.Eng. 
Mr. Donald C. Wilson, P.Eng. 
Mr. Harrison J. Wilson, P.Eng. 
Mr. Thomas H. Woolhouse, P.Eng. 

Holders of Licence to Practise 

Holders of Certificate of Authorization 
A.D. Tupper & Associates Limited (Halifax, NS) 
ADI International Inc. (Fredericton, NB) 
ADI Limited (Fredericton, NB) 
ADI Limited (Halifax, NS) 
ADI Limited (Charlottetown, PE) 
ADI Limited (Summerside, PE) 
All Cover Portable Systems (Beamsville, ON) 
Alpine Systems Corporation Ltd. (Concord, ON) 
Aluma Systems Inc. (Concord, ON) 
AMEC Earth & Environmental (Fredericton, NB) 
APM Landmark Inc. (Charlottetown, PE) 
Atlantech Engineering & Associates Inc. (Charlottetown, PE) 
Atlantic Enterprise Ltd. (Charlottetown, PE) 
Atlantic Industries Limited (Ayr, ON) 
 
B. G. B. & Associates Ltd. (Kleinburg, ON) 
Banerjee & Associates Ltd. (Markham, ON) 
Behlen Industries (Brandon, MB) 
BMR Structural Engineering (Halifax, NS) 
Boise Cascade AllJoist Ltd. (St-Jacques, NB) 
Buckland & Taylor Ltd. (North Vancouver, BC) 
Butler Buildings (Canada) (Burlington, ON) 
 
C.Y. Boucher Engineering & Construction Ltd. (Dieppe, NB) 
Campbell Comeau Engineering Limited (Halifax, NS) 
Carey Geoenvironmental Engineering Ltd. (Baddeck, NS) 
CBCL Limited (Halifax, NS) 
CBCL Limited (Charlottetown, PE) 
CGI Information Systems and Management Consultants (Dartmouth, NS) 
CGI Information Systems and Management Consultants (Markham, ON) 
Cherubini Metal Works Limited (Dartmouth, NS) 
Cimco Refrigeration (Dartmouth, NS) 
Civelec Consultants Inc. (St. Laurent, QC) 
Coldwater Consulting Ltd. (Ottawa, ON) 
Coles Associates Ltd. (Charlottetown, PE) 
Conestoga-Rovers & Associates Limited (Waterloo, ON) 
Conestoga-Rovers and Associates Limited (Charlottetown, PE) 
Conquest Engineering Ltd. (Saint John, NB) 
Co-Op Atlantic (Moncton, NB) 
Crandall Engineering Ltd. (Moncton, NB) 
Cronnox Incorporated (Oakville, ON) 
Crosier Kilgour & Partners (Winnipeg, MB) 
D A Browning & Associates Inc. (Truro, NS) 
Dallaire Groupe Conseil Inc. (St-Lambert, QC) 
Delcom Engineering Ltd. (Summerside, PE) 

Delray Engineering Inc. (Moncton, NB) 
Dessau Soprin Inc. (Quebec, QC) 
Dessau-Soprin Inc. (Montreal, QC) 
Direct Energy Busines Services (Dartmouth, NS) 
DJE Engineering (Cornwall, PE) 
DMA Technical Services Inc. (Chatham, ON) 
Dumac Energy Ltd. (Halifax, NS) 
 
Eastern Canadian Structures Limited (Truro, NS) 
Eastern Designers & Company Ltd. (Fredericton, NB) 
Eastpoint Engineering Limited (Halifax, NS) 
Ellard-Willson Engineering Ltd. (Markham, ON) 
Engineering Technologies Canada Ltd. (Stratford, PE) 
Environmental Solutions  Remediation Services (Dartmouth, NS) 
EPRO Engineering & Environmental Consulting,  LLC (Augusta, MA) 
 
F.C. O'Neill Scriven & Associates Limited (Halifax, NS) 
Fitzgerald & Snow Ltd. (Summerside, PE) 
Fraser Structural Services Inc. (Summerside, PE) 
Fundy Engineering & Consulting Ltd. (Saint John, NB) 
Fundy Engineering & Consulting Ltd. (Charlottetown, PE) 
Future Steel Buildings Int'l Corp. (Brampton, ON) 
 
Garg Associates Ltd. (Charlottetown, PE) 
GEMTEC Limited (Fredericton, NB) 
Genivar L.P. (Montreal, QC) 
Geomatrix Consultants and Engineers Inc. (Waterloo, ON) 
 
Halcrow Yolles (Yolles Partnership Inc.) (Toronto, ON) 
Hammerschlag & Joffe Inc. (Toronto, ON) 
Hannigan Engineering Limited (Vaughan, ON) 
Harland Associates 02 Inc. (Charlottetown, PE) 
Hatch Ltd. (Moncton, NB) 
Hatch Ltd. (St. John's, NL) 
Hatch Ltd. (Sydney, NS) 
Hoadley Engineering Inc. (Moncton, NB) 
 
Idea Group Inc. (Stratford, PE) 
Inspec-Sol Inc (Dartmouth, NS) 
INSPEC-SOL Inc. (Ste. Foy, QC) 
INSPEC-SOL Inc. (St- Laurent, QC) 
InterBase Consultants Ltd. (Toronto, ON) 
Island Aerospace Consulting Ltd. (Charlotetown, PE) 
Island Technologies Incorporated (Charlottetown, PE) 



Page: 34   2006 - 2007 APEPEI Annual Report  

 
Membership Lists 

 
J.M. Giffin Engineering Inc. (Amherst, NS) 
J.W. Cowie Engineering Limited (Halifax, NS) 
J.W. Lindsay Enterprises Limited (Dartmouth, NS) 
Jacques Whitford Limited (Saint John, NB) 
Jacques Whitford Limited (Dartmouth, NS) 
Jacques Whitford Limited (Charlottetown, PE) 
Jager Building Systems Inc. (Bolton, ON) 
James C. Johnson Associates Inc. (Charlottetown, PE) 
John M. MacLean Management Ltd. (Moncton, NB) 
Johnson Engineered Solutions Limited (Saint John, NB) 
JOMA Engineering Group Inc. (Dieppe, NB) 
 
Kazmar Associates Limited (Markham, ON) 
 
Lawless Engineering Inc. (Charlottetown, PE) 
LEAD Structural Formwork Ltd. (Moncton, NB) 
Leekor Engineering Inc. (Ottawa, ON) 
Les Industries Harnois inc. (Saint-Thomas-de-Joliette, QC) 
Levac Robichaud Leclerc Associates Ltd. (Rockland, ON) 
Linkletter Engineering Inc. (Charlottetown, PE) 
LKM - Partner of SNC-Lavalin (Toronto, ON) 
Locus Surveys Ltd. (Kensington, PE) 
 
M. A. LeBlanc & Assoc. Ltd. (Allison, NB) 
M. A. Steelcon Engineering Limited (St. Catharines, ON) 
M. B. Consultant Ltd. (Moncton, NB) 
M.E.C. Engineering & Construction Services Limited (Truro, NS) 
MacDonald Harland Engineering Inc. (Charlottetown, PE) 
MacDonnell Group Consulting Limited (Halifax, NS) 
Marand Engineering Ltd. (Charlottetown, PE) 
Marenco Engineering Ltd. (Charlottetown, PE) 
Marid Industries (Windsor Junction, NS) 
Maritime Electric Co. Ltd. (Charlottetown, PE) 
Maritime Testing (1985) Limited (Dartmouth, NS) 
Mayberry Engineering Ltd. (Rothesay, NB) 
MCA Consultants Inc. (Charlottetown, PE) 
McCavour Engineering Limited (Mississauga, ON) 
McCormick Rankin Corporation (Mississauga, ON) 
McCormick Rankin Corporation (Delphi-MRC) (Halifax, NS) 
McGinn Engineering Inc. (Charlottetown, PE) 
MCW Consultants Ltd. (Toronto, ON) 
MDS-PRAD Technologies Corporation (Slemon Park, PE) 
Mega Building Systems (Mississauga, ON) 
Minner,  Stinnett,  Koo & Agbayani (Bakersfield, CA) 
MiTek Canada,  Inc. (Bradford, ON) 
Morris Land & Engineering Surveys Inc. (Charlottetown, PE) 
Morrison Hershfield Limited (Toronto, ON) 
Mulvey & Banani International Inc. (Toronto, ON) 
 
Neill and Gunter (Nova Scotia) Limited (Dartmouth, NS) 
Neill and Gunter Limited (Fredericton, NB) 
 
Ocean Steel & Construction Ltd. (Saint John, NB) 
Oldham Engineers Inc. (Dartmouth, NS) 
Opus International Consultants (Canada) Limited (Fredericton, NB) 
Otis Canada,  Inc. (Dartmouth, NS) 
 
Peerless Consulting Ltd. (Riverview, NB) 
Phillips Engineering & Construction Ltd. (Hanwell, NB) 
PLAD Equipment Ltd. (Bois-des-Filion, QC) 
PLM Engineering Ltd. (Dieppe, NB) 
Poutrelles Delta Inc. (Ste-Marie de Bce, QC) 
Prebilt Structures Ltd. (Charlottetown, PE) 
 
Quadratec Inc. (St. John's, NL) 
 

R. E. LeBlanc Consultants (Moncton, NB) 
R. J. Bartlett Engineering Ltd. (Fredericton, NB) 
R. J. Burnside & Associates Limited (Guelph, ON) 
R.A. Lawrence Engineering Limited (St. John, NB) 
Radian Communication Services (Canada) Limited (Oakville, ON) 
Ralph Smith Engineering Inc. (Fredericton, NB) 
Read Jones Christoffersen Ltd. (Toronto, ON) 
Reinforced Earth Company Ltd. (Mississauga, ON) 
Richardson Associates (1993) Limited (Charlottetown, PE) 
RKO Steel Limited (Dartmouth, NS) 
Robertson Building Systems (Hamilton, ON) 
Ronald H. Harrison & Associates Ltd. (Etobicoke, ON) 
Roy Consultants Group (Bathurst, NB) 
 
Sani Engineering Limited (Dartmouth, NS) 
Sawchuk Antonini Engineering Ltd. (Saskatoon, SK) 
Sayers & Associates Limited (Dartmouth, NS) 
SCL Engineering (2005) Inc. (Charlottetown, PE) 
Seacor Environmental Inc. (Halifax, NS) 
Shell Canada Products Limited (Anjou, QC) 
Ship to Shore Diving & Engineering Ltd. (Moncton, NB) 
Stantec Consulting Ltd. (Toronto, ON) 
Stantec Consulting Ltd. (Markham, ON) 
Steelway Building Systems (Alymer, ON) 
Stone & Webster Canada L.P. (Toronto, ON) 
Strescon Limited (Saint John, NB) 
Strum Engineering Associates Ltd. (Sydney, NS) 
Strum Engineering Associates Ltd. (Dartmouth, NS) 
 
Technico Engineering Inc. (Saint John, NB) 
Tek Consultants Limited (Fredericton, NB) 
Teksign Inc. (Mississauga, ON) 
Terrain Group Inc. (Moncton, NB) 
Terrain Group Inc. (Dartmouth, NS) 
Terratlantic Engineering Limited (Fredericton, NB) 
The Maricor Group Canada Ltd. (Moncton, NB) 
The Maricor Group Canada Ltd. (Halifax, NS) 
The Mitchell Partnership Inc. (Willowdale, ON) 
The Neel Company (Springfield, VA) 
Thomas A. Fekete Limited (Markham, ON) 
Thompson Engineering Consultants Limited (Truro, NS) 
Thyssen Elevator Limited (Scarborough, ON) 
Tiller Engineering Inc. (St. John's, NL) 
Trylon TSF (Elmira, ON) 
TSE Consultants Inc. (Markham, ON) 
Tweedie & Associates Consulting Engineers Ltd. (Riverview, NB) 
 
Valron Engineers Inc. (Moncton, NB) 
Varcon Inc. (Fredericton, NB) 
VICWEST Corporation (Oakville, ON) 
 
Westower Communications Ltd. (Elmira, ON) 
Weyerhaeuser Company Ltd. (Brampton, ON) 
 
Xit Telecom Inc. (Trois Rivieres, QC) 
 
YMCL Engineering Ltd. (Halifax, NS) 

Holders of Certificate of Authorization 
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